

SACRAMENTO CITY UNIFIED SCHOOL DISTRICT BOARD OF EDUCATION

Agenda Item#__11.1__

Meeting Date: November 1, 2012

<u>Subject</u>: Public Hearing and Action on Charter School Renewal Petition – Aspire Capitol Heights Academy (CHA)

Information Item Only
Approval on Consent Agenda
Conference (for discussion only)
Conference/First Reading (Action Anticipated: _____)
Conference/Action
Action
Public Hearing

Division: Accountability Office

<u>Recommendation</u>: To conduct public hearing to consider the level of support for the Aspire Capitol Heights Academy (CHA) charter renewal petition and to conference and take action to approve the renewal petition.

Background/Rationale: The Governing Board will hold a public hearing in accordance with Education Code section 47607 (b) to consider the level of support for the renewal of Aspire Capitol Heights (Charter renewal date: July 1, 2013). The district received the Aspire Capitol Heights renewal petition on September 6, 2012. The school waived the 30 days public hearing in favor of a joint public hearing and board action timeline at this November 1, 2012 board meeting. As such, District staff has conducted an extensive review of the petition. The staff report and recommendation are being presented for Board Action on November 1, 2012.

<u>Financial Considerations</u>: The financial considerations are outlined within the executive summary document.

Documents Attached:

- 1. Executive Summary
- 2. Charter School Petition
- 3. Charter School Petition Appendices are located on district website: <u>www.scusd.edu/Board-Education-Meeting/November 1-2012-Board-Meeting/</u>

Estimated Time of Presentation: 15 minutes Submitted by: Jennifer Lopez, Charter and Network Oversight Coordinator Approved by: Teresa Cummings, Chief of Staff

Accountability Office

Public Hearing and Action on Charter School Renewal Petition – Aspire Capitol Heights Academy November 1, 2012



I. Overview of Charter School Renewal Petition:

Sacramento City Unified School District authorized the 18th charter school in California, Bowling Green Elementary in 1993. Since that time SCUSD has approved six "dependent" charter schools and nine "independent" charter schools.

On September 4, 2012, SCUSD received an independent charter renewal petition from Aspire Capitol Heights Academy (CHA). The District first granted the charter in 2003 and it was renewed again in 2008. The charter expires on June 30, 2013. This charter petition is seeking a five-year renewal term for their K-5th grade program. The purpose of the Public Hearing is to consider the level of support for Aspire Capitol Heights Academy.

After reviewing the renewal petition, the District provided Aspire Capitol Heights with a list of eight (8) elements that were identified as needing clarification prior to staff recommendation for approval of the renewal petition. In response, Aspire Capitol Heights Academy provided the District with an updated renewal petition ("Revised Petition") addressing the District's concern. Aspire Capitol Heights Academy has established "College for Certain" motto lived out by students, parents, CHA staff. Beginning in kinder students are informed to succeed in high school and college. Each classroom has a university name and the year that they will graduate from college.

II. Driving Governance:

The Charter Schools Act of 1992 ("Act") governs the creation of charter schools in the State of California. The Act includes Education Code section 47605(b) which provides the standards and criteria for petition review, and provides that a school district governing board considering whether to grant a charter petition "shall be guided by the intent of the Legislature that charter schools are and should become an integral part of the California educational system and that establishment of charter schools should be encouraged." (Ed. Code, §47605(b).) In addition, the Act provides that renewals and material revisions of charters are governed by the standards and criteria set forth in Education Code §47605. Specifically, the governing board may not deny a petition for renewal unless it makes written factual findings setting forth for specific facts to support one, or more of five findings:

- 1) The charter school presents an unsound educational program for the pupils to be enrolled in the charter school;
- 2) The petitioners are demonstrably unlikely to successfully implement the program set forth in the petition;
- 3) The petition does not contain the number of signatures prescribed by code;

Accountability Office

Public Hearing and Action on Charter School Renewal Petition – Aspire Capitol Heights Academy November 1, 2012

- 4) The petition does not contain an affirmation of each of the conditions prescribed by code; and
- 5) The petition does not contain reasonably comprehensive descriptions of sixteen certain elements in its program and operations.

Newly-adopted State regulations require for the automatic renewal of a charter school petition, if a school district fails to adopt written factual findings to support a denial within 60 days of the district's receipt of a petition. (Cal. Code Regs., tit. 5, §11966.4(c).)

In addition, a charter school seeking renewal must also meet at least one of the following criteria as set forth in Education Code §47607:

- 1) Attained its Academic Performance Index (API) growth target in the prior year or in two of the last three years, or in the aggregate for the prior three years;
- 2) Ranked in deciles 4 to 10, inclusive, on the API in the prior year or in two of the last three years;
- 3) Ranked in deciles 4 to 10, inclusive, on the API for a demographically comparable school in the prior year or in two of the last three year; and
- 4) The entity that granted the charter determines that the academic performance of the charter school is at least equal to the academic performance of the public schools that the charter school pupils would otherwise have been required to attend, as well as the academic performance of the schools in the school district in which the charter school is located, taking into account the composition of the pupil population that is served at the charter school.

If one of the above standards is met, the governing board may grant the renewal assuming that the renewal petition also complies with the standards and criteria of Education Code §47605, as discussed above. Aspire Capitol Heights achieved its academic performance index (API) growth target during the prior year (2011-2012). In 2011-2012, Aspire Capitol Height's API was 870, up 35 points from the prior year.

As indicated above, another academic standard for a charter to obtain renewal is if the school attained API growth in the prior year or in two of the three last years, or in the aggregate for three years:

<u>2011 – 12</u> : 870
2010 – 11: 835
2009 – 10: 825

Accountability Office

Public Hearing and Action on Charter School Renewal Petition – Aspire Capitol Heights Academy November 1, 2012

Capitol Heights Academy (CHA) has met the academic achievement standard of Education code section 47607 and has compiled with the standards and criteria of Education Code section 47605. Staff recommends that the governing board grant Capitol Height's Academy (CHA) renewal petition.

III. Results of Petition Review:

The Petition provided the information required by the Charter Schools Act of 1992 (Education Code §47605); however, District Staff recommended some revisions to improve the petition in eight areas: 1) Element A, Education Program; 2) Element D, School Governance 3) Element F, Health and Safety Procedures; 4) Element G, Means to Achieve Racial and Ethnic Balance; 5) Element H, Admissions Requirement; 6) Element J, Student Suspension and Expulsion; 7) Element N, Dispute Resolution Process and 8) Financial Plan.

CHA timely and effectively responded to staff recommendations by submitting the Revised Petition to the District.

1. Element A, Education Program

<u>Staff Recommendation</u>: This element of the charter renewal petition satisfactorily addresses most of the required elements for a sound educational program by emphasizing the preparation for college and beyond, however staff recommended further detail on list of those responsible for curriculum development, submission of CHA's school calendar and supplemental discussion CHA's practice to ensure access to technology for its students.

<u>CHA's Response</u>: The revised petition added language to element A, which makes the petition now reasonably comprehensive in its descriptions to ensure access to technology for its students (revised petition, Appendix V). The revised petition includes a school calendar (revised petition, Appendix II).

2. Element D, School Governance

<u>Staff Recommendation</u>: The non-profit corporation's conflict of interest policy is contained within Appendix VI. Neither the Petition nor the conflict of interest policy confirms that the Charter School Board Members will comply with the requirements of Government Code section 1090. However, state law remains unsettled as to whether charter school board members must comply with Government Code section 1090. Until this issue is resolved, Charter School Board officials have been advised to proceed at their own risk in undertaking

Accountability Office

Public Hearing and Action on Charter School Renewal Petition – Aspire Capitol Heights Academy November 1, 2012

activities that may not comply with State conflict of interest laws applicable to public agencies. No action was required from Capitol Heights Academy.

<u>CHA's Response</u>: CHA has noted staff's advice to proceed at their own risk in undertaking activities that may not comply with State conflict of interest laws applicable to public agencies.

3. Element F, Health and Safety Procedures

<u>Staff Recommendation</u>: The petition stated that Aspire has adopted and implemented health and safety procedures as well as risk management policies at each school site in consultation with its insurance carriers and risk management experts, however the policies and procedures were not included.

<u>CHA's Response</u>: CHA included the Health and Safety plan (revised petition, Appendix XIII) District Staff are satisfied with the revision and this element is now reasonably comprehensive.

4. Element G, Means to Achieve Racial and Ethnic Balance

<u>Staff Recommendation</u>: The petition described a generic plan to recruit for diversity; one that wasn't specific to Sacramento. District recommended CHA to provide specific examples of how Aspire has recruited for diversity that reflects Sacramento community over the years.

<u>CHA's Response</u>: The revised petition expanded the element and now provides comprehensive descriptions stating that the principal has gone to local OakPark preschools with special presentations and flyers. In addition, the school has given out flyers at the Community Farmers Market, the Salvation Army Community Center, the Women and Children's Center, Food Source, the Colonial Heights Library, the local churches in Oak Park, as well as the La Familia Festival, and other local community events. All recruitment materials are translated in English and Spanish (revised petition, Appendix XIV).

5. Element H, Admissions Requirement

<u>Staff Recommendation</u>: The overall admissions process descriptions are satisfactory but original petition did not include 1) student interest form; 2) registration form; 3) sample parent, student, teacher compact.

<u>CHA's Response</u>: The revised petition added language to element H, which makes the petition reasonably comprehensive in its descriptions. CHA's added language included the student

Accountability Office

Public Hearing and Action on Charter School Renewal Petition – Aspire Capitol Heights Academy November 1, 2012

interest form (Appendix XV) as well as included a Parent, Student, Teacher compact (revised petition, Appendix XVII).

6. Element J, Student Suspension and Expulsion

<u>Staff Recommendation</u>: Staff requested the element to revise the expulsion process by deleting the right to appeal an expulsion to the Sacramento County Office of Education (SCOE). Especially, since no such right exists unless the Charter School has contracted with the SCOE.

<u>CHA's Response</u>: The revised petition now contains the most recent version of Aspire's suspension and expulsion administrative regulations (revised petition, Appendix XIX). An outdated version of the administrative regulations had inadvertently been attached with the original submission. The most recent version of the administrative regulations does not include an option to appeal to the County Office of Education.

7. Element N, Dispute Resolution Process

<u>Staff Recommendation</u>: Staff requested that petition detail the dispute resolution process outlined and recently agreed upon in the most recent Operational Memorandum of Understanding.

<u>CHA's Response</u>: Aspire Capitol Heights revised language in this element to be consistent with the process outlined in the MOU (revised petition, pg.48).

8. Financial Plan

<u>Staff Recommendation</u>: Petitioners provided basic financial documents required by law, including cash flow analyses and budget forecasts. However, staff requested that the budget's assumptions be clearly stated whether CHA financial forecasts rely on the passage of Governor's November tax initiative and to include detail on how the potential loss of funds would impact the CHA's education program and what, if any, services will be reduced or eliminated.

<u>CHA's Response</u>: CHA provided detailed in response to staff recommendation above. District staff is satisfied with the revision and this element is now reasonably comprehensive (revised petition, Appendix XXI and Appendix XXIb).

Accountability Office

Public Hearing and Action on Charter School Renewal Petition – Aspire Capitol Heights Academy November 1, 2012

IV. Budget Implications:

Even though a negative financial impact to the District cannot be used as criteria to deny a charter school petition, the potential loss of district students does reduce available revenue in General Fund.

The following are estimates based upon known information:

To estimate the Loss of Revenue Limit and Lottery Funds for 285.6 ADA for 2012-2013 school year, offset by a reduction in expenses for teachers and supplies, the potential reduction of funds to the district is approximately \$406, 000.

These losses would be offset by fees paid to the district, including (but not limited to) fees for special education services. Also, one percent of the Charter School's state revenues would be paid to the District for oversight.

V. Conclusion:

The revisions made to the Petition by Aspire Capitol Heights Academy (CHA) meet the requirements and recommendations of the District. Staff recommends that the Petition be approved.

VI. Next Steps:

Upon board approval, District Staff will continue to monitor the development and implementation of CHA's goals and objectives set-forth in the petition.



ASPIRE CAPITOL HEIGHTS ACADEMY

CHARTER

Original Charter Approved by Sacramento City Unified School District July 21, 2003

Charter Renewal Approved by Sacramento City Unified School District March 27, 2008

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ASPIRE CAPITOL HEIGHTS ACADEMY CHARTER: ASSURANCES	
INTRODUCTION	6
PETITION ELEMENTS	9
Element A: Educational Program	9
ELEMENT B: MEASURABLE PUPIL OUTCOMES	-
ELEMENT C: METHODS BY WHICH PUPIL PROGRESS TOWARD MEETING OUTCOMES IS MEASURED	
Element D: Governance Structure of School	
ELEMENT E: EMPLOYEE QUALIFICATIONS	33
Element F: Health and Safety Procedures	37
ELEMENT G: MEANS TO ACHIEVE RACIAL/ETHNIC BALANCE	
Element H: Admission Requirements	41
Element I: Financial Audit	43
ELEMENT J: PUPIL SUSPENSION AND EXPULSION PROCEDURES	44
Element K: Employee Retirement System	
ELEMENT L: PUPIL SCHOOL ATTENDANCE ALTERNATIVES	46
ELEMENT M: DESCRIPTION OF EMPLOYEE RIGHTS	
Element N: Dispute Resolution Procedures	-
ELEMENT O: EXCLUSIVE PUBLIC SCHOOL EMPLOYER DECLARATION	49
Element P: Process for Charter School Closure	50
CHARTER-RELATED ISSUES	53
Term of Charter Petition	53
INTERPRETING THE CHARTER	53
REVOKING THE CHARTER	53
DISTRICT IMPACT STATEMENT	55
FACILITIES	55
Administrative Services	55
POTENTIAL CIVIL LIABILITY EFFECTS	55
FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	56
APPENDIX	57

Aspire Capitol Heights Academy Charter: Assurances

Aspire Capitol Heights Academy ("School") will follow any and all federal, state, and local laws and regulations that apply to the School, including but not limited to:

- 1. The School shall meet all statewide standards and conduct the student assessments required, pursuant to Education Code Sections 60605 and 60851, and any other statewide standards authorized in statute, or student assessments applicable to students in non-charter public schools. [Ref. Education Code Section 47605(c)(1)]
- 2. The School shall be deemed the exclusive public school employer of the employees of the School for purposes of the Educational Employment Relations Act. [Ref. Education Code Section 47605(b)(5)(O)]
- 3. The School shall be non-sectarian in its curriculum, programs, admissions policies, governance, employment practices, and all other operations. [Ref. Education Code Section 47605(d)(1)]
- 4. The School shall not charge tuition, fees, or other mandatory payments for attendance at the charter school or for participation in programs that are required for students. [Ref. Education Code Section 47605(d)(1)]
- 5. The School shall admit all students who wish to attend the Charter School, and who submit a timely application; unless the Charter School receives a greater number of applications than there are spaces for students, in which case each application will be given equal chance of admission through a public random drawing process. Except as required by Education Code Section 47605(d)(2), admission to the Charter School shall not be determined according to the place of residence of the student or his or her parents within the State. Preference in the public random drawing shall be given as required by Education Code Section 47605(d)(2)(B). In the event of a drawing, the chartering authority shall make reasonable efforts to accommodate the growth of the Charter School in accordance with Education Code Section 47605(d)(2)(A)-(B)]
- 6. The School shall not discriminate on the basis of the characteristics listed in Education Code Section 220 (actual or perceived disability, gender, nationality, race or ethnicity, religion, sexual orientation, or any other characteristic that is contained in the definition of hate crimes set forth in Section 422.55 of the Penal Code or association with an individual who has any of the aforementioned characteristics). [Ref. Education Code Section 47605(d)(1)]
- 7. The School shall adhere to all provisions of federal law related to students with disabilities including, but not limited to, Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, Title II of the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990 and the Individuals with Disabilities in Education Improvement Act of 2004.

- 8. The School shall meet all requirements for employment set forth in applicable provisions of law, including, but not limited to credentials, as necessary. [Ref. Title 5 California Code of Regulations Section 11967.5.1(f)(5)(C)]
- 9. The School shall ensure that teachers in the Charter School hold a Commission on Teacher Credentialing certificate, permit, or other document equivalent to that which a teacher in other public schools are required to hold. As allowed by statute, flexibility will be given to noncore, noncollege preparatory teachers. [Ref. California Education Code Section 47605(l)]
- 10. The School shall at all times maintain all necessary and appropriate insurance coverage.
- 11. The School shall, for each fiscal year, offer at a minimum, the number of minutes of instruction per grade level as required by Education Code Section 47612.5(a)(1)(A)-(D).
- 12. If a pupil is expelled or leaves the School without graduating or completing the school year for any reason, the School shall notify the superintendent of the school district of the pupil's last known address within 30 days, and shall, upon request, provide that school district with a copy of the cumulative record of the pupil, including a transcript of grades or report card and health information. [Ref. California Education Code Section 47605(d)(3)]
- 13. The School shall maintain accurate and contemporaneous written records that document all pupil attendance and make these records available for audit and inspection. [Ref. California Education Code Section 47612.5(a)]
- 14. The School shall on a regular basis consult with its parents and teachers regarding the Charter School's education programs. [Ref. California Education Code Section 47605(c)]
- 15. The School shall comply with any jurisdictional limitations to locations of its facilities. [Ref. California Education Code Section 47605-47605.1]
- 16. The School shall comply with all laws establishing the minimum and maximum age for public school enrollment. [Ref. California Education Code Section 47612(b), 47610]
- 17. The School shall comply with all applicable portions of the No Child Left Behind Act.
- 18. The School shall comply with the Public Records Act.
- 19. The School shall comply with the Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act.
- 20. The School shall comply with the Ralph M. Brown Act.
- 21. The School shall comply with the Political Reform Act.

- The School shall meet or exceed the legally required minimum of school days.[Ref. 22. Title 5 California Code of Regulations Section 11960]
- The School shall adhere to all applicable provisions of federal law relating to 23. students who are English learners, including Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, the Equal Educational Opportunities Act of 1974.
- The School shall follow any and all other federal, state, and local laws and 24. regulations that pertain to the applicant or the operation of the school;

Mary R. Welch September 4, 2012 DATE

Mary We Central Valley Area Superintendent, Aspire Public Schools Lead Petitioner

INTRODUCTION

Aspire Public Schools ("Aspire") hereby respectfully submits this charter renewal on behalf of Aspire Capitol Heights Academy ("the School").

Aspire was founded in 1998 by experienced educators and entrepreneurs to enrich students' lives and to contribute to innovation in local public school systems. Aspire currently operates charter schools at 34 different campuses in various school districts throughout the state of California. Aspire is a California non-profit 501(c)(3) public benefit corporation and its mission includes the following:

- To increase the academic performance of underserved students
- To develop effective educators
- To share successful practices with forward-thinking educators
- To catalyze change in public schools

The School has been chartered in the Sacramento City Unified School District ("District") under the auspices of Aspire since 2003. The School has had an excellent academic record including meeting (or exceeding) is State API growth targets. The School has also received a number of awards, such as:

- The Title I Academic Achievement Award in 2008, 2009, and 2010,
- Recognition as a California Distinguished School Award 2010
- Recognition as a National Blue Ribbon School in 2010, an honor given to just 304 schools across the nation that year

More data about the school can be found in Appendix I.

The School's present charter is set to expire on June 30, 2013. The School complies with the legal requirements for renewal as set forth in Education Code §§47605 and 47607 as it has:

- 1. Attained (or exceeded) its Academic Performance Index ("API") growth target in the prior year or in two of the last three years, or in the aggregate for the prior three years;
- 2. Ranked in deciles 4 to 10, inclusive, on the API in the prior year or in two of the last three years;
- 3. Ranked in deciles 4 to 10, inclusive, on the API for a demographically comparable school in the prior year or in two of the last three years;

API and School Rank: 2008 - 2012				
	2008-09	2009-10	2010-11	2011-12
API (Base)	828	825	835	871*
State target	5	0	0	0
Actual Growth	40	-3	10	36
State Rank	7	7	7	TBD
Similar Schools Rank	10	10	10	TBD

* Projected

The School has done a financial analysis and projections that support continued operation of a K-5 school in the District on a financially sound basis.

The School is located at 2520 33rd Street, Sacramento, California, where it currently leases the facility in which operations are conducted from The Roman Catholic Bishop of Sacramento.

In accordance with the Charter Schools Act of 1992, Aspire hereby respectfully petitions Sacramento City Unified School District ("the District") to renew the charter for School for a five-year period, from July 1, 2013 to June 30, 2018.

The Charter Schools Act of 1992 states that:

It is the intent of the Legislature...to provide opportunities for teachers, parents, pupils, and community members to establish and maintain schools that operate independently from the existing school district structure, as a method to accomplish all of the following:

(a) Improve pupil learning.

(b) Increase learning opportunities for all pupils, with special emphasis on expanded learning experiences for pupils who are identified as academically low achieving.

(c) Encourage the use of different and innovative teaching methods.

(d) Create new professional opportunities for teachers, including the opportunity to be responsible for the learning program at the school site.

(e) Provide parents and pupils with expanded choices in the types of educational opportunities that are available within the public school system.

(f) Hold the schools established under this part accountable for meeting measurable pupil outcomes, and provide the schools with a method to change from rule-based to performance-based accountability systems.

(g) Provide vigorous competition within the public school system to stimulate continual improvements in all public schools.

- California Education Code Section 47601(a)-(g)

The School has made and will continue to make important contributions to the legislative goals outlined above. By granting this renewal, the District will help fulfill the intent of the Charter Schools Act of 1992 ("Charter Schools Act"), while providing students in the District with a small school option.

PETITION ELEMENTS

Element A: Educational Program

A description of the educational program of the school, designed, among other things, to identify those whom the school is attempting to educate, what it means to be an "educated person" in the 21st century, and how learning best occurs. The goals identified in that program shall include the objective of enabling pupils to become selfmotivated, competent, and lifelong learners.

- California Education Code Section 47605(b)(5)(A)(i)

POPULATION TO BE SERVED BY THE SCHOOL

The School currently serves approximately 297 students in grades K-5. A summary of historical enrollment and demographics can be found in Appendix I.

According to demographic data compiled by the California Department of Education ("CDE"), the District enrolled 47,940 students in 2011-12. Of these students, African Americans constitute 18.0% of the students, American Indians 0.8%, Asians 18.0%, Filipinos 1.1%, Hispanics 36.5%, Pacific Islanders 1.7% and Whites 18.6%. During the 2010-11 school year, students who spoke English as a second language made up 23.7% of the District student body. The School seeks to enroll a diverse population of students that reflects these demographics.

Aspire's educational program is based on the instructional needs of our target student profile. Aspire targets the following students:

- Students who are not currently successful in their current core academic subjects;
- Students whose academic or English language learning needs necessitate a small school environment with personalized attention;
- Students whose academic or English language learning needs are not being met in a traditional school environment; and
- Students whose diversity represents their respective communities.

In education, one size does not fit all and Aspire is dedicated to providing students and families throughout the State of California with a small school option that can meet their unique needs.

THE SCHOOL'S MISSION

The School's mission is to provide all students with an exceptional education that will allow them to excel inside and outside the classroom. The School seeks to achieve this mission by offering students a rigorous core curriculum, an outstanding staff, high standards and expectations, extended instructional hours, and personalized learning opportunities. The School will strive to ensure that students are prepared for college and for the 21st Century world and workplace by helping them develop important basic skills, thinking skills, and life skills.

THE EDUCATED PERSON IN THE 21ST CENTURY

Aspire recognizes that to be an Educated Person in the 21st century, our students need have a foundation of knowledge and skills to access this world of ideas, as well as the ability to analyze information, ask good questions and innovate new ideas, and express themselves thoughtfully. They must also have habits of mind that include selfmotivation, intellectual curiosity, analytic ability, creative thinking, moral reasoning, self-confidence, and empathic action. Thus equipped, students will excel in college and become engaged and empowered citizens in their community and beyond.

HOW LEARNING BEST OCCURS

Aspire's education program is designed to give students the content knowledge and habits of mind necessary to face the challenges of the 21st century. The California content standards drive the instruction of Aspire by providing the road map of what students need to know.

In order to succeed in college, Aspire's educational program has drawn on the Center for Educational Policy Research's study *Standards for Success*. This research gathered information about the required skills to succeed in college from more than 400 staff and faculty members at research universities. They believe college students need "critical thinking, analytic thinking and problem solving; an inquisitive nature and interest in taking advantage of what a research university has to offer; the willingness to accept critical feedback and to adjust based on such feedback; openness to possible failures from time to time; and the ability and desire to cope with frustrating and ambiguous learning tasks." Aspire has interwoven these habits into their core curriculum.

Additionally, Aspire has built a College For Certain® culture. Beginning in kindergarten, students are informed and inspired to succeed in high school and attend college. Classrooms are named after universities with the year the class will graduate from college above the door. Teachers and principals proudly share their college going experiences, diplomas and challenges. Through Aspire's schools, students are given the will, the skills and the habits of mind to attend college and succeed in life by becoming self-motivated, competent, and lifelong learners.

THE SCHOOL'S PROGRAM DESIGN ELEMENTS

Community

Aspire schools are small with approximately 60 students per grade level. They are broken into divisions and small classes to create a community where each student is known personally.

- *Small Schools:* Students are more likely to succeed in small schools, where teachers and the principal know each family well. Students and their needs are not lost in the crowd. Target enrollment for elementary schools (K-5) is between 320 and 400 students.
- *Small Class Sizes:* In smaller classes, teachers can give each individual student the time and individual attention necessary to realize his or her personal academic goals. Aspire strives to maintain a 20:1 student-teacher ratio in kindergarten through third grade and a 29:1 ratio in grades four through twelve.
- *Looped Grouping:* In grade K-5, teachers typically teach the same group of students for two years. This longer time with one teacher, allows students to develop a deep relationship with one individual. The teacher saves instructional time during the second year of instruction as she/he knows the individual student's strengths and weaknesses on the first day of school. Instruction can begin as soon as the school year does. Students remain with the same teacher for kindergarten and first grade; second grade and third grade; and fourth and fifth grade.

Learning Time

Aspire provides 15% more learning time for students, and uses time more effectively during the year and day to maximize in-depth learning.

- *Longer School Day:* Students learn more when they are given more time to learn each day. With more time, teachers can create more effective projects to build higher order thinking skills. Aspire schools have, on average, a 7.5 hour school day for grades 1-12, and at least a 5-hour school day for kindergarten. In other words, Aspire students receive about one hour more instruction each day than students in traditional public schools.
- *Longer School Year:* Aspire schools provide approximately 186 to 190 days of instruction, which is about 11 more days than traditional public schools. Some of these additional days are on Saturday, when parents can attend class with their children. A sample school calendar is attached in Appendix II.

• *Modified Traditional Calendar:* After its first year of operation, the school uses a modified traditional calendar (shorter summer recess) to decrease the loss of learning during extended recesses.

Teaching Methods

All educators at Aspire Public Schools use a variety of pedagogical strategies to ensure all students learn and grow continuously. Strategies are selected based on the teacher's knowledge of how students best learn different topics, and are usually used in combination. Aspire has created Instructional Guidelines in math, language arts, science and humanities, that spell out the frequency and purpose for each type of instruction. Sample Instructional Guidelines are attached in Appendix III. These guidelines, as well as the purchased curriculum materials, provide the structure for a standards-based curriculum. Aspire educators are also trained to adapt these methods in ways that maximize personalized experiences each child receives. The major strategies used include:

- *Explicit Instruction:* in this traditional form of teaching, the teacher presents the lesson, which includes: a purpose; specific instructions; modeling; guided practice; and checking for understanding. At the conclusion, students individually demonstrate their new skills or knowledge.
- *Massed and Distributed Practice:* this retention strategy provides students with many opportunities to practice new skills upon initial learning. Practice is then distributed over the course of many months to increase the retention of previously learned skills and knowledge.
- *Problem Solving:* this method provides students with a step-by-step process for determining the solution.
- *Inquiry*: in this process, students are presented with a problem or question, and formulate and test theories to work towards a solution.
- *Project-based Instruction:* In this approach, students apply learning to complex problems, and are required to conduct extended research, analyze and synthesize information across subject areas, and develop written and oral end products. Projects are also ideal for developing the "habits of mind" necessary for success in college and the world beyond, such as perseverance, responsibility, and time management. Projects are linked with students' real world experiences, making learning relevant. Many projects are community service oriented.
- *Culturally appropriate curriculum and instruction*: A multicultural curriculum and culturally sensitive pedagogy will enable students to appreciate and respect their

own and each others' heritages and to develop an understanding of multiple perspectives.

- *Flexible supports*: Many supports will be provided within the classroom, the school and community. For example, pedagogical support might include literacy support, tutoring across subject areas, and second language learning supports.
- *Diagnostic assessment*: Teachers will use a wide range of diagnostic assessments to evaluate how students are learning as well as what they are learning. These assessments will inform decisions about the curriculum and teaching strategies as well as individual supports for students.
- *Authentic experiences:* In the early elementary grades at Aspire schools, students learn literacy skills through authentic reading and writing experiences, including shared reading, guided reading, independent reading, shared writing, interactive writing, writing workshops and independent writing. In the older elementary grades at Aspire schools, students focus on "reading to learn," through reciprocal teaching, literature circles, and the use of both non-fiction books and classical literature. Students also learn by applying the scientific method to hands-on experiments and by interacting with others on community issues.

Curriculum

Aspire uses a combination of adopted programs and curriculum developed inhouse to meet Aspire standards and build basic skills, higher-order thinking skills, and life-skills. The curriculum is clearly articulated as a K-12 system and based on the California state standards. All elements of the curriculum are research-based and have been proven effective in schools. A list of the inidividuals responsible for curriculum development is attached in Appendix IV.

• *Language Arts:* Students communicate ideas clearly and effectively in various modes of expression appropriate to audience and purpose. This may be through oral reports and debates, written letters and essays. Through the examination of various texts, students demonstrate critical reading and active listening skills in order to comprehend interpret and evaluate ideas. Students write extensively in both expository and creative forms.

When students are learning to read, instruction will focus on phonemic awareness, phonics instruction, fluency, and text comprehension. Writing is integrated into the learning process.

One of the main resources in K-6 literacy instruction may be the Open Court Reading materials. Writing is be supplemented with vocabulary and instruction based on the Six Traits of Writing. Social Science: Aspire's history and social studies curriculum ensures that students are historically literate (including culture, geography, politics, economics, and ethics) and become active, informed citizens (including U.S. policy and effective research techniques). Students apply historical, political, philosophical, geographical, economic and sociological knowledge to local and global situations in order to comprehend contexts and events, predict and evaluate the outcomes of human actions, and act responsibly as world citizens. Students learn to apply chronological, thematic and integrative thinking, develop and test hypotheses about cause and effect, gather evidence to support conclusions, use methods of historiography, conduct in-depth and relevant research, critically examine sources, and synthesize ideas. Materials at both the elementary and secondary level include primary sources, historical literature, History Alive! Interact and a variety of non-fiction texts.

Throughout the K-12 instructional program, social science and language arts are interwoven. The stories and facts in history are the vehicles for instructing students to read and write.

• *Mathematics:* Students apply mathematical concepts and processes, including number systems, operations, graphics and logic, in order to problem-solve within and outside of mathematics. Students demonstrate facility with the language of mathematics and express generalizations discovered through investigation. Students are expected to be competent in symbolic reasoning and in constructing logical arguments.

A balanced approach provides both the conceptual understanding of math and the skills to solve problems. By providing extensive math time in elementary classrooms and a double block of math in secondary schools, our state adopted math materials, Harcourt Brace, Prentice Hall and California Preparatory Mathematics can be interwoven with other real-life problems.

A key tool in mathematics instruction is the standards-based software program Edusoft. Edusoft creates, scores and reports standards-based assessments. Aspire uses these assessments as both benchmark exams and formative assessments. The Edusoft reports in all subjects inform the teacher on whether the students have mastered a standard or need further instruction.

For example, the results of a standards-based assessment given in 5th grade might show that 90% of the students mastered Math Standard Number Sense 1.2, but only 15% mastered Number Sense 2.3. The teacher would provide remediation for students who did not understand one standard and reteach the whole class the other standard. Teachers use this data on a daily cycle. Grade level teams, principals and subject level teams look at this assessment data every two weeks.

• *Science:* Students demonstrate understanding of scientific concepts and ideas through real-world applications. Students utilize scientific research and inquiry methods to conduct investigations and problem-solve. They apply conceptual

knowledge and processes from the major branches of science (biology, chemistry, the earth sciences and physics) in order to further the study of science and relate the study of science to other disciplines. Aspire uses a variety of curriculum materials and the state adopted textbooks may be supplemented with AIMS, FOSS, and local scientific resources such as guest speakers, field trips, and presentations.

Other subjects essential to a healthy and balanced life are also covered in a variety of ways:

- *Visual and Performing Arts:* Appreciation and participation in the arts are essential to each student's development. At the elementary level, arts are integrated into thematic units to inspire students, help ideas come to life by using multiple intelligences, and ensure cultural literacy. Visiting artists and parent docents also provide special programs in the arts. Aspire secondary schools offer some on-campus electives in visual and performing arts and establish partnerships with local arts organizations and colleges to provide additional programs for students.
- *Health:* Students develop an understanding of the importance of health and nutrition through classroom instruction, selected special programs, collaborations with local health agencies, and thematic units. Health instruction follows the California Health Framework. Data from the California Healthy Kids survey or our own internal surveys will inform additional needed interventions.
- *Physical Education:* Students receive regular physical education instruction. Emphasis is placed on activities that students are likely to engage in throughout their lives (e.g. running, dancing).

Assessment

At Aspire Public Schools, assessment is a critical tool for observing individual student progress, determining the efficacy of individual teachers, and evaluating the success of the program as a whole. Multiple assessments are used because no single assessment provides sufficient information on students' learning regarding all three outcomes. Aspire students are assessed through:

• All standardized and standards-based tests required for traditional public schools that are mandated in the California Education Code (including, but not limited to, CST, CELDT and Physical Fitness Test)¹;

¹ The growing emphasis on norm-reference tests is much debated. Educationally, standardized tests are only a single indicator of mastery in basic skills; however, they are regarded by employers and policymakers as broadly meaningful. Aspire Public Schools

- Other nationally recognized norm-referenced and/or developmentally based tests (e.g. Developmental Reading Assessment, SRI Reading Assessment)
- Specialized assessments developed by Aspire Public Schools for all areas of the academic core (e.g. project rubrics);
- Day-to-day assessments related to specific content or skills (running record for language arts; Open Court phonics, Edusoft assessments; math computation quizzes, unit tests);
- Qualitative observations of the process of learning (teachers' anecdotal notes, a child's reflection log, internship mentor reports); and
- Examination of final products (a final draft of a paper, an interdisciplinary final project, 5th grade Rites of Passage (ROPES) project) based on criteria and standards clearly communicated at the beginning of the project.

Technology as a Tool

At Aspire, technology is used as a tool for research, communication, and production—just as it is in everyday life. Each school has 3 to 5 computers in a classroom with Internet access, a computer lab or access to banks of laptop computers. Students exercise their higher-order thinking skills through simulations and presentations, their communication and production skills through electronic mail and publishing, and their research skills through use of electronic references, including the Internet. More details on how students access technology are included in Appendix V.

SUPPORT FOR ENGLISH LEARNERS

Aspire is committed to the success of its English Learner population, and supports will be offered both within academic classes and in supplemental settings for students who need additional support for English learning. The School will meet all applicable legal requirements for English Learners ("EL") as it pertains to annual notification to parents, student identification, placement, program options, EL and core content instruction, teacher qualifications and training, re-classification to fluent English proficient status, monitoring and evaluating program effectiveness, and standardized testing requirement. The School will implement policies to assure proper placement, evaluation, and communication regarding ELs and the rights of students and parents. The School's program for English Learners is research-based, supported by

believes that students should be prepared to be successful on the tests that they are held accountable for; these tests are often the key to future opportunity.

budget resources and professional development and evaluated regularly for efficiency and needed improvements.

• Home Language Survey

The School will administer the home language survey upon a student's initial enrollment into the School (on enrollment forms). Spanish-speaking students in the country less than twelve months will be given the state's Designated Primary Language Test (currently the Aprenda and Standards-Based Tests in Spanish) to determine the student's academic proficiency when tested in his/her home language of Spanish.

• CELDT Testing

All students who indicate that their home language is other than English will be California English Language Development Test ("CELDT") tested within thirty days of initial enrollment² and at least annually thereafter between July 1 and October 31st until re-designated as fluent English proficient.

The School will notify all parents of its responsibility for CELDT testing and of CELDT results within thirty days of receiving results from publisher. The CELDT shall be used to fulfill the requirements under the No Child Left Behind Act for annual English proficiency testing.

Reclassification Procedures

Reclassification procedures utilize multiple criteria in determining whether to classify a pupil as proficient in English including, but not limited to, all of the following:

- Assessment of language proficiency using an objective assessment instrument including, but not limited to, the CELDT.
- Participation of the pupil's classroom teachers and any other certificated staff with direct responsibility for teaching or placement decisions of the pupil to evaluate the pupil's curriculum mastery.
- Parental opinion and consultation, achieved through notice to parents or guardians of the language reclassification and placement including a description of the reclassification process and the parents opportunity to participate, and encouragement of the participation of parents or guardians in the reclassification procedure including seeking their opinion and consultation during the

² The thirty-day requirement applies to students who are entering a California public school for the first time or for students who have not yet been CELDT tested. All other students who have indicated a home language other than English will continue with annual CELDT testing based upon the date last tested at the prior school of enrollment.

reclassification process.

- Comparison of the pupil's performance in basic skills against an empirically established range of performance and basic skills based upon the performance of English proficient pupils of the same age that demonstrate to others that the pupil is sufficiently proficient in English to participate effectively in a curriculum designed for pupils of the same age whose native language is English.
- The Student Oral Language Observation Matrix may be used by teachers to measure progress regarding comprehension, fluency, vocabulary, pronunciation, and grammar usage.

Strategies for English Learner Instruction and Intervention

To meet the needs of English learners, Aspire has added a number of bilingual teaching strategies to its core program, including Specially Designed Academic Instruction in English (SDAIE). Specifically, those strategies include:

- realia (real objects and materials)
- manipulatives (drawings, posters, brainstorming-clusters, graphs, tables, maps, props, multimedia presentations, storyboards, storymaps)
- visuals (study-prints, text book illustrations, overheads-projected prints, reproductions of paintings and documents, and documents)
- graphic organizers (matrices, Venn diagrams and webs)
- planned opportunities for interaction between all individuals in the classrooms (creating a skit and acting it out, cooperative learning, collaborative groups and student-generated writing based on personal experience)

All teachers will be given professional development in teaching English Learners in their appropriate content areas, including having the opportunity to participate in Guided Language Acquisition Development (GLAD) training. The English Language Development Standards have been mapped to Aspire's Instructional Guidelines, and is detailed in Appendix VI.

Ongoing Assessment of EL Students

The School's use of achievement data will also drive the instruction and professional development as it relates to English Learners. The School will analyze the achievement data by this subgroup, and continue to assess the students through teacher-designed assessments and Aspire's benchmark assessments.

Monitoring and Evaluation of Program Effectiveness

The evaluation for the program effectiveness for ELs in the School will include:

• Adhere to School-adopted academic benchmarks by language proficiency level and years in program to determine adequate yearly progress.

- Monitoring of teacher qualifications and the use of appropriate instructional strategies based on program design.
- Monitoring of student identification and placement.
- Monitoring of parental program choice options.
- Monitoring of availability of adequate resources.

SUPPORT FOR STUDENTS

Highly Qualified Teachers

At the center of the educational program are the teachers. The faculty will consist of well-prepared and certified teachers. All core teachers and paraprofessionals will meet the requirements of the No Child Left Behind Act. Teachers are typically encouraged to pursue National Board Certification within their first five years at Aspire. Professional development and teacher collaboration will be scheduled on a regular and on-going basis to support teachers throughout their career. In establishing a professional teaching environment, Aspire will ensure collaborative planning time for teachers to design student focused curriculum, pedagogy and assessment through which students can make connections, deepen their understanding of concepts and achieve at high levels.

Personalized Learning Plans

The School will create and maintain a Personalized Learning Plan (PLP) for each student. The PLP will provide the teacher, parents and student with a common understanding of the student's learning style and objectives; all parties may then act based on that understanding. During Student-Led Conferences, the teacher, parent and student will discuss the student's learning strengths and weaknesses, and set goals for the next semester. By working closely with each student and family to develop an appropriate PLP, the School will be able to respond to the needs of every individual student, including those who are achieving above or below expected levels. This allows all students to receive the appropriate interventions, if needed, provided by the school (e.g. in- school, after-school or specialized classroom instruction). The high standards, deep interventions, and rigorous caring provided to all students can be personalized in the PLP. Indeed, the PLP will allow the School to help meet the general education needs of students with disabilities (who may also have Individualized Education Programs ("IEPs") or 504 plans as required by law), English learners, students achieving substantially above or below grade level expectation, and other special student populations.

SUPPORT FOR STUDENTS ACHIEVING BELOW GRADE LEVEL

Aspire sets high expectations for *all* students and is committed to working with students who are not meeting outcomes to help them achieve at expected levels. Students who perform below the acceptable level may receive a mix of intervention services, including: in-class individual tutoring by classroom teachers; in-class small-group tutoring by classroom teachers; before- or after-school tutoring by non-classroom educators in a one-on-one or in small groups; participation in a specialized support class taught by a literacy specialist or other educator. Materials for intervention services may be designed by the educator or based on an off-the-shelf package such as READ 180.

Students targeted for additional intervention will include, but are not limited to, students who meet the following criteria:

Assessment	Criteria For Additional Intervention
CST – ELA or Math	Far Below Basic, Below Basic, Basic
DRA	Not at grade level
Parent Recommendation	Any
Teacher Recommendation	Any

Aspire uses the Response to Intervention framework (RtI) to support all students below grade level. RtI is a process by which schools are proactive and universal in assessing students' academic, behavioral and socio-emotional development needs and providing students with timely, targeted and effective research-based interventions. The interventions involve classroom differentiation, specific interventions and additional services, including special education services.

Aspire's RtI framework strives to offer a comprehensive approach to assessing, supporting and monitoring the progress of all students. RtI's framework encompasses and extends Aspire's data driven, student-focused approach to instruction and student support, and encourages us to deepen coordination across our core classroom, intervention, special education and non-academic services.

SUPPORT FOR STUDENTS ACHIEVING ABOVE GRADE LEVEL

Because Aspire's Instructional Guidelines are designed to differentiate and individualize instruction for students at different levels, students achieving above grade level can be effectively served at the School.³ For instance, the instruction during language arts allows students to be reading at their own instructional level. One student reading at grade level can sit next to another student doing the same activity at three grade levels higher. Small class sizes and looping also aid in differentiation of

³ Gifted Education Program Standards, National Association for Gifted Children.

instruction because classroom teachers understand each individual student's needs. The variety of instructional techniques and materials provided in Aspire's program are cited as important features by the National Association for Gifted Children in the Gifted Educational Program Standards. Finally, any student achieving above grade level can be accelerated to a higher grade level at the discretion of the parent and principal.

SUPPORT FOR SPECIAL EDUCATION STUDENTS

In accordance with state and federal law, each student eligible under IDEA will be provided a free appropriate education in the least restrictive environment. No student will be denied admission to the School because he or she is in need of special education services. No student shall be denied admission to the School because he or she is in need of special education services. Aspire is dedicated to ensuring that identified special education students shall be enrolled in the same setting along with their non-disabled peers and shall have access to participate in extra - curricular activities the same as their non-disabled peers.

Aspire's education program will include instructional strategies and systems which will support students with special education needs. The PLP will allow the teacher, student and parent to share information and create a program which meets the student's personal needs. It may include teacher interventions for a student or a list of student outcomes. The language arts and math programs focus on differentiating instruction for students. The professional development of all teachers focuses on making the curriculum fit the needs of every child in the classroom.

Aspire is charged with ensuring that all students, including students with disabilities, are progressing towards grade level mastery of California Content Standards and will attain College Readiness. Aspire's educational program includes systems of intervention, including After School Program, as well as differentiated instructional strategies to meet the diverse learning needs of all students. All incoming students participate in assessments in the areas of English Language Arts and Mathematics to assist in identification of student learning needs and provision of appropriate instructional supports for all students, including ELL, Disadvantaged, 504, or IEP. Other measures used to assist with creating teacher interventions or differentiating instruction for all students include:

- CST
- CELDT
- Curriculum-based Benchmark Assessments
- Teacher observation and interview

More details around Aspire's 504 procedures and Enrollment Steps are attached in Appendix VII.

The decisions regarding specialized academic services each student will receive are the responsibility of the Individualized Education Team, which includes the involvement of parents in decision-making and developing the written Individualized Education Plan.

The identification process for students who would be eligible for special education services begins when students have been accepted through the enrollment lottery and enrolled in the School. Through the process of "Child Find", the Student Success Team serves parents, students and staff to address student needs and to initiate the referral process, if appropriate, for special education.

Specialized Academic Instruction will be provided by the Education Specialist (Mild/Moderate or Moderate/Severe) as determined in an eligible student's Individual Education Plan. To support inclusive classroom practices, flexible learning options or environments, such as a Learning Center, will be provided as needed for students with specific accommodations or modifications to their learning program as included in their individual IEP. These options will also serve general education students with intensive academic or behavioral support needs as determined through the intervention process.

LEA Member in EDCOE Charter SELPA

The School shall assume full responsibility for the provision of special education and related services to eligible students as an LEA member of the El Dorado County Office of Education (EDCOE) Charter SELPA. As such, State and Federal funding shall be allocated directly to the School per the allocation plan of the Charter SELPA. The School shall assume responsibility for the general education contribution which may be necessary for the provision of special education services to identified students and shall meet the annual Maintenance of Effort Requirement.

The School shall participate as an LEA member of the El Dorado County Office of Education Charter SELPA for the purposes of special education.

LEA Assurances

As required of LEA members within the EDCOE Charter SELPA, the School provides the following assurances:

- Free Appropriate Public Education (FAPE)-The School will assure that a free appropriate public education shall be provided to all enrolled students including children with disabilities who have been suspended or expelled from school.
- Child Find-The School will assure that all students with disabilities are identified.
- Full Educational Opportunity-The School will assure that all students with disabilities have access to the full range of programs available to non-disabled students.

- Least Restrictive Environment (LRE)-The School will assure that students with disabilities are education with students who are not disabled to the maximum extent appropriate. This will be addressed through the use of supplementary aids, supports and services in the general education environment.
- Individualized Education Program (IEP)-The School will assure that an Individualized Education Plan is developed, reviewed and revised for each child who is eligible.
- Assessments-The school will assure that an IEP review shall be conducted on an annual basis at a minimum. In addition, a reassessment shall be conducted at least once every three years and more often if conditions warrant or if requested by the student's parents or teacher, to determine continued eligibility and needs.
- Confidentiality and Procedural Safeguards-The School will assure that the confidentiality of identifiable data shall be protected at collection, storage, disclosure and destruction. In addition, students and their parents shall be provided with safeguards through the identification, evaluation and placement process and provisions for a free appropriate public Education.
- Personnel Standards-The School will assure that good faith efforts will be made to attract, recruit and hire appropriately trained and credentialed personnel to provide special education services to eligible children with disabilities.
- State Assessments-The School will assure that students with disabilities are included in State assessment programs with appropriate accommodations and modifications when necessary and appropriate.

The School shall comply with all requirements of the Federal Individuals with Disabilities in Education Act (IDEA), State laws and the EDCOE Charter SELPA Local Plan, and perform all corrective actions deemed necessary by Aspire Public Schools, the Charter SELPA and or CDE. The Aspire Director of Special Education will involve the school team in the development of the budget, hiring necessary staff, contracting for appropriate services and documenting the qualifications and competency of school leadership to meet the special education compliance and quality requirements. A Program Specialist shall be assigned to support the school and to provide coaching support to the site special education to ensure that all requirements of IDEA are met, and each child is well served.

A comprehensive year-long Aspire Special Education Professional Development plan shall be developed with site team input to provide continuous learning opportunities and support to special education staff, as well as to build the capacity of the site team in meeting compliance with state and federal statutes, reporting requirements and use of instructional data for decision-making. In addition to Induction Program for Education Specialist Credential, professional development will be provided about promising practices that support the specialized learning needs of special education students in the least restrictive environment, including: universal design for learning, models of collaboration and the unique specialized earning needs of the secondary learner. Each staff member's Professional Learning Plan (PLP) will reflect our Aspire shared responsibility for student progress and site special education needs, as well as differentiated opportunities to address each staff' individual professional development needs. Professional development opportunities will include those offered in collaboration with other Aspire schools, the Charter SELPA, or Diagnostic Center.

Element B: Measurable Pupil Outcomes

The measurable pupil outcomes identified for use by the charter school. "Pupil outcomes," for purposes of this part, means the extent to which all pupils of the school demonstrate that they have attained the skills, knowledge, and attitudes specified as goals in the school's educational program.

- California Education Code Section 47605(b) (5) (B)

An Aspire education provides students with access to opportunities for success in future endeavors – in higher education, work, and citizenship. Through personalized learning experiences, students master *basic skills*, acquire the *thinking skills* needed for the rigorous work of the real world, and develop productive *life skills*. Aspire's educational program is designed to help all of its students to develop the following measurable pupil outcomes:

To establish a foundation for success, Aspire ensures students will:

- *Basic Skills:* Master at least grade level competency in the four core subjects: mathematics, science, social studies, and language arts (including reading, writing, listening and speaking);
- *Thinking Skills:* Be able to apply classroom learning to their real world experiences in a relevant and valuable way, using higher-order thinking skills (including critical thinking, creativity, decision-making, problem solving, reasoning, knowing how to learn); and
- *Life Skills:* Have developed personal qualities of individual responsibility, intellectual curiosity, sociability, self-management, confidence, and integrity.⁴

Aspire sets high standards for all students, based on California State Content Standards, Newmann's Standards for Authentic Instruction and Assessment, and the Secretary's Commission on Achieving Necessary Skills (SCANS). In addition, each student has a Personal Learning Plan (PLP), developed in collaboration with his/her teacher and parent(s) that outlines the student's specific learning goals each semester. Students will participate in the legally required statewide assessments pursuant to Education Code Section 47605(c). Through these assessments, Aspire shall demonstrate student mastery of state standards.

Please see specific measurable pupil outcomes below in Element C.

⁴ Based on important workplace skills as determined by the U.S. Department of Labor Secretary's Commission on Achieving Necessary Skills (SCANS), *Learning a Living: A Blueprint for High Performance*. April, 1992.

Element C: Methods by Which Pupil Progress Toward Meeting Outcomes is Measured

The method by which pupil progress in meeting those pupil outcomes is to be measured.

- California Education Code Section 47605(b) (5) (C)

Aspire's academic program is standards-based and data driven. The California state content and performance standards and multiple sources of data form the basis of the School's teachings. Performance assessments will be evaluated with the use of common benchmarks and rubrics and will be analyzed on a regular basis to help drive the School's educational program. The rubrics will be used to inform students and parents about the standards for student work. Both teachers and students will use the rubric to score the work and make improvements. Rubrics used throughout the year will show growth over time.

The School commits to pursuing the following pupil outcomes:

Measurable Pupil Outcomes Trimester Basis: 95% Student Attendance Annual Basis:	Instrument P1, P2, Annual API	Target95% attendance rateState Target Every
95% Student Attendance	API	
		State Target Every
Annual Basis		State Target Every
Allinual Dasis.		
State Target for API Growth	-	Year
Annual Basis:	Percent P/A	
Increase Proficiency Levels on CST-		
Science		
Annual Basis:	Percent P/A	
Increase Proficiency Levels on CST-		
ELA		
Annual Basis:	Percent P/A	
Increase Proficiency Levels on CST-		
Math		
Annual Basis:	DRA EOY Cuts:	
Increase Number of Students	K – 6	
Reading on Grade Level	1 – 18	
	2-30	
	3 - 40	
	4 - 50	
	5-60	
Annual Basis:	EOY	
Expository Writing Assessment- All		
students will score a 3 or 4 per Aspir	e	
Rubiric		
Annual Basis:	EOY	

MEASURABLE PUPIL OUTCOMES (K-5)

All 5 th Graders will pass Aspire Math Basic Skills Test with 90% or higher		
Annual Basis: 95% of families and students are satisfied	Annual Surveys	
Annual Basis: 100% of all students with an IEP meet a minimum of 80% of IEP goals	Annual Meeting Data	
Annual Basis: Students are reclassified English Language Proficient	Annual RFEP Data	

COLLECTING, ANALYZING, AND REPORTING DATA

Aspire will collect and analyze data on student achievement on a regular basis and will provide student achievement data to staff, parents and guardians, and the District:

- Staff will receive data on student achievement during staff meetings using the Data Portal and will use this data to help monitor and improve Aspire's education program;
- The Principal and other administrators will receive data on the school's student achievement, attendance, and discipline using Aspire's Admin Data Portal and Principal Operational Dashboard;
- Parents and guardians will receive data on student achievement when they meet with their child's teacher to develop, modify, or review their child's PLP; and
- The District will receive data on student achievement through School reports and/or presentations.

Aspire uses the State Testing and Assessment Reports to assist in identifying strengths and weaknesses at a student, classroom, grade level, school and organization. Additionally, the SABE/2 and the California Physical Fitness test will be administered and used to inform the school program. Every summer each school will have a staff retreat where the data will be analyzed. School wide plans for professional development will be based on these plans.

Aspire uses many in-house assessments which inform daily instruction. Three Aspire assessments provide the best benchmarks of a student's progress towards reaching the state standards.

Reading Assessment

In grades K-8, the Developmental Reading Assessment (DRA) is used to benchmark students reading achievement at least three times a year. This assessment tool measures students' independent reading level and instructional path to help teachers guide students to the next reading level. It not only allows a teacher to listen for decoding, fluency and strategies, it also allows a teacher to measure comprehension. The DRA levels span from 1 to 70 to show incremental reading growth. Aspire has set benchmarks for every grade level. Each teacher has similar weekly assessments that she/he uses in the classroom for instruction.

Aspire Writing Assessment

Two times a year every student in the school takes a writing assessment. The prompts change and are aligned with the genres specific to the grade level standards. The papers are scored with other Aspire staff including teachers and instructional coaches to ensure validity of scores. The rubric for scoring is aligned with the writing rubric used by the state. Benchmarks are set for every grade level. These scores are analyzed two times a year.

Aspire Math Assessment

Every student takes an Aspire math assessment based on the specific grade level standards. The papers include both computation and a problem solving section. The computation is scored with Edusoft software. The problem solving is scored with Aspire teachers. A task analysis is done of every paper, so that teachers can identify standards that need to be re-taught. After every administration of the benchmark exams, the student data is analyzed at several levels – classroom, grade level, school and Aspirewide.

If any student is not making sufficient progress to meet the benchmarks created by Aspire, teachers, parents or administrators begin a Student Success Team. From this meeting an action plan is created to support the student.

Annually, the status of the school will be reported using a School Health Dashboard. This tool allows Aspire's Management Team to evaluate a school on more than one facet. At the beginning of the year, the dashboard will help Management Team identify schools that require more focused attention and support. On an on-going basis, this dashboard will also be used to monitor progress of schools on a monthly basis. Specifically, the dashboard reports on:

- Student achievement: Academic Performance Index, course grades, behavior, and internal benchmark scores;
- Affiliation: results on the staff, parent, and student surveys, teacher retention; and
- Financial: actual versus budget and forecast; average daily attendance.

Reporting and Accountability

If Aspire does not test (i.e., STAR) with the District, Aspire hereby grants authority to the State of California to provide a copy of all test results directly to the District as well as the charter school.

Test results for the prior year, if not provided directly to the District by the State, will be provided by the charter school to the District no later than September 1 of each year.

External Reporting

Aspire maintains sufficient staff and systems including technology, required to ensure timely reporting necessary to comply with the law and to meet all reasonable inquiries from District and other authorized reporting agencies.

Element D: Governance Structure of School

The governance structure of the school, including, but not limited to, the process to be followed by the school to ensure parental involvement.

- California Education Code Section 47605(b) (5) (D)

ASPIRE PUBLIC SCHOOLS BOARD OF DIRECTORS

The School is an independent charter school governed by the Aspire Board of Directors. The biographies and resumes of the current Aspire Board of Directors are attached in Appendix VIII. Aspire is a California, nonprofit, public benefit corporation.

Aspire is governed by the Aspire Public Schools Board of Directors in accordance with California's Charter Schools Act and the Nonprofit Public Benefit Corporation Law. The School will be governed pursuant to the bylaws adopted by the incorporators, as subsequently amended pursuant to the amendment process specified in the bylaws. Copies of the current Aspire Board's articles of incorporation, by-laws, and a conflicts code are attached in Appendix IX, but not incorporated herein by reference.

Aspire is non-sectarian in its programs, admissions policies, employment practices, and all other operations, shall not charge tuition, and shall not discriminate against any student or employee on the basis of race, ethnicity, national origin, gender, sexual orientation or disability or any other characteristic described in Education Code Section 220. Aspire complies with all applicable federal, state and local laws applicable to its operation. It will retain its own legal counsel when necessary. It will purchase and maintain as necessary general liability, property, workers' compensation and unemployment insurance policies.

The Aspire Board of Directors currently consists of a maximum of 11 regular members plus one seat for every sponsoring authority. At its option, the District may therefore designate a board designee to sit on the Aspire Board of Directors. The Board of Directors is responsible for establishing broad policies that affect all Aspire schools. For example, the Board of Directors may set policies related to staff hiring, benefits and compensation, conditions for student suspension or expulsion, controversial issues that affect more than one school site and teacher, and principal and staff compensation criteria. Members of the Board may also participate in raising funds and increasing public awareness of Aspire's work.

PARENT AND COMMUNITY INVOLVEMENT

Aspire encourages all groups to participate in and share responsibility for the educational process and educational results. In order to achieve this important end, the School plans to share local control with an Advisory School Council ("ASC"), consisting of parent and school representatives. Each school's ASC may participate in developing

school policies and share in efforts to engage the support of the community. The ASC may make recommendations about issues related to the school and participate in reviewing parental and community concerns. The ASC will consist of representatives of the following parties: the principal, teachers, and parents. The principal is responsible for communicating all ASC policy recommendations to the Aspire Board of Directors. In short, Aspire's Board of Directors oversees issues related to Aspire schools in general, while the ASC's focus on the day-to-day concerns of each respective Aspire school.

Additional Opportunities for Parent Involvement

- Parents, students and teachers meet at least twice a year to plan and assess the students' learning progress and determine goals
- Exhibition panels parents may sit on panels to judge student work
- School and staff evaluations parents fill out a survey each year evaluating the strengths and weaknesses they identify with the program at the School
- Student-led conferences students will lead conferences on their work during the year to keep parents informed

• Volunteer Opportunities – various opportunities will arise for parents to volunteer, such as helping in classrooms, leading extra-curricular activities, assisting in event planning, attending study trips, and serving on parent committees

• Fundraising – parents and community members may work with the school to raise additional resources to support students and the school program

- Advocacy parents and community members communicate the school design and outcomes to the public, educators and policy makers and advocate for necessary policies and resources
- Aspire Board of Directors meetings parents and community members are welcome to the Board meeting. In compliance with the Brown Act, Aspire posts the agenda for Aspire Board of Directors meetings at least 72 hours prior to the meeting.

Addressing Parent Concerns and Complaints

Aspire is committed to working with parents to address parental concerns and complaints. Parents will be encouraged to share their ideas and concerns with the School and Aspire throughout the school year. In addition, an Ombudsman will serve as an objective, third party resource for parents or community members who wish to express a grievance to Aspire about the School. The Ombudsman, a respected community leader from the School's local community, will use his/her discretion to ameliorate specific parental concerns and may choose to discuss the problem with Aspire's Board of Directors in serious cases.

Aspire has established a formal complaint process to address any parent complaints about the employees or employment practices of the organization. Aspire has issued a Uniform Complaint Procedure Policy and a Community Complaint Form, attached in Appendix X. Finally, Aspire is committed to providing a safe, discrimination-free and harassment-free education to its students. To help achieve this important end, Aspire has established a formal Discrimination/Harassment Policy and Complaint Procedure, attached in Appendix XI.

Element E: Employee Qualifications

The qualifications to be met by individuals to be employed by the school.

- California Education Code Section 47605(b) (5) (E)

Aspire will recruit professional, effective, and qualified personnel to serve in administrative, instructional, instructional support, and non-instructional support capacities. Aspire believes that all of its employees play a key role in creating a successful learning environment and will recruit gualified employees throughout the organization. Aspire recognizes that employment is voluntary, and the Aspire Board of Directors shall not require any employee to be employed at an Aspire school. The School will conduct background checks on employee candidates to provide for the health and safety of the School's faculty, staff, and pupils and the academic success of the pupils. Aspire's Human Resources department, along with the Chief Academic Officer, shall monitor compliance with this policy. Employees will meet specific qualifications for employment as outlined in their job descriptions. Teachers at each school will meet all requirements for employment set forth in applicable provisions of law, including credential requirements outlined in Section 47605(1) of Charter Schools Act and the No Child Left Behind Act. As provided in the Charter Schools Act, the School may choose not to require credentials for teachers in noncore courses (e.g. music, physical education, various electives, etc.). The educational and skill level qualifications and job descriptions of teachers to be employed in the School shall meet the educational goals as outlined in this charter.

PRINCIPAL QUALIFICATIONS

The School's Principal will be the instructional leader at the School and will be responsible for helping the Schools and students achieve the outcomes outlined in this charter petition. The Principal will have the following qualifications:

Required knowledge, skills, and abilities:

- Superb communication and community-building skills
- Deep knowledge of curriculum development and elementary program design
- A record of success in developing teachers
- Entrepreneurial passion

Required educational level:

- Bachelors degree
- Graduate coursework in educational administration

Required experience:

- 5 plus years teaching and administrative experience
- Experience in performance assessment

OFFICE MANAGER QUALIFICATIONS

The Office Managers are responsible for overall front office activities, will report to the Principal, and will work with students, parents, and outside parties. The Office Manager will have the following qualifications:

Required knowledge, skills, and abilities:

- Strong organizational, time management, and multi-tasking skills
- Strong interpersonal and communication skills
- Expedience in office management capacity
- Ability to work independently as well as with a team

Required educational level:

• A.A. degree or equivalent work experience

Required experience:

- 3 plus years in fast-paced administrative support position
- Experience in school front office preferable
- Proficiency with Microsoft Office

TEACHER QUALIFICATIONS

Criteria for the selection of teachers are adapted from the five standards used for certification from the National Board for Professional Teaching Standards. During the hiring process, candidates are evaluated using these standards:

- 1. Committed to students and learning
- 2. Knowledgeable about their subject matter
- 3. Skilled in management of learning
- 4. Reflective in their practice
- 5. Community-oriented

In addition, teachers of core, college preparatory courses at each Aspire school will be required to hold a California Commission on Teacher Credentialing (CCTC) certificate, permit, or other document equivalent to that which a teacher in other public schools would be required to hold. Teachers who are hired to teach a specific subject (e.g. math) will be required to hold a subject-specific credential or permit from the CCTC. In accordance with Education Code Section 47605(l), flexibility shall be given with regard to noncore, noncollege preparatory courses.

Additionally, teachers shall meet all applicable highly qualified requirements under the No Child Left Behind Act.

TEACHER HIRING

As a public charter school organization with a clearly defined focus, Aspire tends to attract educators interested in working in more accountable, innovative, collaborative environments—teachers and principals who are themselves educational entrepreneurs. A rigorous and sound process for selecting from the pool of teacher candidates is essential. Aspire's multiple-stage approach includes: a resume screen; interview with a site hiring committee (discussed below); demonstration lesson with students; and reference checks.

The principal will be in charge of making School hiring decisions and may have the opportunity to work with other staff and community members in making these decisions. The School may utilize a hiring team that includes some or all of the following individuals:

- *Principal:* Chairs the hiring committee and makes all final decisions on hiring for the School.
- *Office Manager:* Helps organize the process and paper trail, including: scheduling candidates for interviews and demonstration lessons; collecting score sheets; coordinating with current staff or participating students for demonstration lessons; and sending declined candidates' paperwork to Aspire's Home Office.
- *Teachers:* Actively participate in evaluating candidates through interview and demonstration lesson observation.
- *Parents:* Actively participate in evaluating candidates through the interview process, observe demonstration lessons and provide input.

PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT

Once teachers are hired, Aspire invests in their continued professional development. Teachers new to Aspire participate in 2 weeks of training to become fluent in the Aspire education program; Aspire culture, literacy instruction, math instruction, rigorous interdisciplinary instruction, parent engagement and time with other team members examining student data. Each subject training includes professional development about assessing student achievement, classroom management and differentiating instruction.

In addition, Aspire conducts several school-year workshops in specific areas. The School Principal, in his/her capacity as instructional leader, provides on-site coaching. Teachers are organized into teams, led by an experienced "lead teacher" who has the skills to mentor others. Teachers are then able to collaborate and support each other to reach the Schools' and individual students' learning goals. Aspire also has instructional coaches who provide additional support, provide one-on-one consultation, conduct experience-based group sessions (e.g. New Teacher Support Program), and guide educators in their application for certification from the National Board for Professional Teaching Standards. Teachers are evaluated by their School Principal at least twice a year according to research-based criteria. A copy of Aspire's Evaluation Tool is attached in Appendix XII.

Element F: Health and Safety Procedures

The procedures that the school will follow to ensure the health and safety of pupils and staff. These procedures shall include the requirement that each employee of the school furnish the school with a criminal record summary as described in Section 44237.

- California Education Code Section 47605(b) (5) (F)

In order to provide safety for all students and staff, Aspire has adopted and implemented full health and safety procedures and risk management policies at each school site in consultation with its insurance carriers and risk management experts. A copy of the School's health and safety plan is attached in Appendix XIII.

PROCEDURES FOR BACKGROUND CHECKS

Employees and contractors of Aspire Public Schools will be required to submit to a criminal background check and to furnish a criminal record summary as required by Education Code Sections 44237 and 45125.1. New employees not possessing a valid California Teaching Credential must submit two sets of fingerprints to the California Department of Justice for the purpose of obtaining a criminal record summary. Aspire's Human Resources department, along with the Chief Academic Officer, shall monitor compliance with this policy. Volunteers outside of the direct supervision of a credentialed employee shall be fingerprinted and receive background clearance prior to volunteering without the direct supervision of a credentialed employee.

ROLE OF STAFF AS MANDATED CHILD ABUSE REPORTERS

All non-certificated and certificated staff will be mandated child abuse reporters and will follow all applicable reporting laws.

TUBERCULOSIS TESTING

Faculty and staff will be tested for tuberculosis prior to commencing employment and working with students as required by Education Code Section 49406.

IMMUNIZATIONS

All students enrolled and staff will be required to provide records documenting immunizations as is required at public schools pursuant to Health and Safety Code Sections 120325-120375, and Title 17, California Code of Regulations Sections 6000-6075.

MEDICATION IN SCHOOL

The School will adhere to Education Code Section 49423 regarding administration of medication in school and will abide by all guidance as issued by the California Department of Education and applicable law.

VISION, HEARING, AND SCOLIOSIS

Students will be screened for vision, hearing and scoliosis. Aspire will adhere to Education Code Section 49450, *et seq.*, as applicable to the grade levels served by the School.

EMERGENCY PREPAREDNESS

The School shall adhere to Emergency Preparedness Procedures drafted specifically to the needs of the school. These procedures shall include, but not be limited to the following responses: fire, flood, earthquake, terrorist threats, and hostage situations. If assuming a facility that was previously used as a school site, any existing emergency preparedness plan for the school site may be used as a starting basis for updating the procedures for the School.

BLOOD BORNE PATHOGENS

The School shall meet state and federal standards for dealing with blood borne pathogens and other potentially infectious materials in the work place. Whenever exposed to blood or other bodily fluids through injury or accident, staff and students shall follow the latest medical protocol for disinfecting procedures.

DRUG FREE/ALCOHOL FREE/SMOKE FREE ENVIRONMENT

The School shall function as a drug, alcohol and tobacco free workplace.

FACILITY SAFETY

The School shall comply with Education Code Section 47610 by either utilizing facilities that are compliant with the Field Act or facilities that are compliant with the California Building Standards Code. The School agrees to test sprinkler systems, fire extinguishers, and fire alarms annually at its facilities to ensure that they are maintained in an operable condition at all times. The schools shall conduct fire drills as required under Education Code Section 32001.

COMPREHENSIVE SEXUAL HARASSMENT POLICIES AND PROCEDURES

Aspire is committed to providing a school that is free from sexual harassment, as well as any harassment based upon such factors as race, religion, creed, color, national origin, ancestry, age, medical condition, marital status, sexual orientation, or disability. Aspire has developed a comprehensive policy to prevent and immediately remediate any concerns about sexual discrimination or harassment at the school (including employee to employee, employee to student, and student to employee misconduct).

Element G: Means to Achieve Racial/Ethnic Balance

The means by which the school will achieve a racial and ethnic balance among its pupils that is reflective of the general population residing within the territorial jurisdiction of the school district to which the charter petition is submitted.

- California Education Code Section 47605(b) (5) (G)

Aspire will strive to ensure that the student population of the School will be reflective of the general population residing within the territorial jurisdiction of the District. Examples of outreach activities are attached in Appendix XIV. Aspire will monitor the racial and ethnic balance among its students on an annual basis and will engage in a variety of means and strategies, including monitoring and revising its student outreach plan on an annual basis, to try to achieve a racially and ethnically diverse student population. These strategies will include:

- Developing an enrollment timeline and process that allows for a broad-based recruiting and application process,
- Engaging in outreach efforts and making presentations via neighborhood groups, community organizations, churches, other leadership organizations, and local preschools
- Advertising openings through marketing brochures, posting flyers in neighborhoods, distributing flyers at local grocery stores, and/or TV/radio public service announcements targeted towards diverse populations, and when needed, in various languages.

Aspire shall not discriminate on the basis of the characteristics listed in Section 220 (actual or perceived disability, gender, nationality, race or ethnicity, religion, sexual orientation, or any other characteristic that is contained in the definition of hate crimes set forth in Section 422.55 of the Penal Code or association with an individual who has any of the aforementioned characteristics).

Element H: Admission Requirements

Admission requirements, if applicable.

- California Education Code Section 47605(b) (5) (H)

Aspire will be nonsectarian in its programs, admission policies, and all other operations, and will not charge tuition nor discriminate against any student based upon any of the characteristics listed in Education Code Section 220.

Aspire shall admit all pupils who reside in the State of California who wish to attend the Charter School subject to the provisions set forth below. No test or assessment shall be administered to students prior to acceptance and enrollment into the school. Aspire will comply with all laws establishing minimum and maximum age for public school attendance in charter schools.

The Aspire application process is comprised of the following:

• Completion of a Student Interest Form for each child who is interested in attending the school. A sample copy of the Student Interest Form is attached in Appendix XV.

Applications will be accepted during a publicly advertised open application period each year for enrollment in the following school year. Following the open enrollment period each year, applications shall be counted to determine whether any grade level has received more applications than availability. In the event that this happens, the Charter School will hold a public random drawing to determine enrollment for the impacted grade level, with the <u>exception</u> of existing students who are guaranteed enrollment in the following school year. Enrollment preferences in the case of a public random drawing shall be as follows:

- All students currently enrolled in the School
- Children of Aspire Regular employees
- Siblings of students already admitted to the Charter School
- All students who seek to continue their preparation and readiness for college from other Aspire schools
- Children residing within the District
- All other students who reside in the state of California

At the conclusion of the public random drawing, all students who were not granted admission due to capacity shall be given the option to put their name on a wait list according to their draw in the lottery. This wait list will allow students the option of enrollment in the case of an opening during the current school year.

In no circumstance will a waitlist carry over to the following school year.

Upon confirmation that a student has secured a spot at the school, parents must submit a completed Registration Form. A sample copy of the Registration Form is attached in Appendix XVII. A sample copy of the Parent, Student, Teacher compact is attached in Appendix XVIII.

PLANNED APPLICATION, PUBLIC RANDOM DRAWING, AND ADMISSION SCHEDULE

Aspire typically utilizes the following application, public random drawing, and admission schedule. The schedule below may be abbreviated to ensure all steps are followed within a shorter timeframe if required by the opening date of a particular Aspire school.

December – January	Recruit students (via referrals, networking, and holding enrollment and option fairs). Collect Student Interest Forms.
January - March	Send re-enrollment forms to existing students to identify open seats. Public random drawing conducted (if necessary).
March - May	Waitlist letters distributed to applicants not selected in the public random drawing. Acceptance letters and registration packets distributed to parent and children who have been drawn in the public random drawing.

Element I: Financial Audit

The manner in which annual, independent, financial audits shall be conducted, which shall employ generally accepted accounting principles, and the manner in which audit exceptions and deficiencies shall be resolved to the satisfaction of the chartering authority.

- California Education Code Section 47605(b) (5) (I)

An annual fiscal audit, required under the Charter Schools Act, will be conducted by an auditor with experience in education finance and will use generally accepted accounting principles. Aspire's Audit Committee, in conjunction with Aspire's Chief Financial Officer, is responsible for contracting with the independent auditor, who shall be selected from the Certified Public Accountant's Directory published by the State Controller's Office. The audit shall be conducted in accordance with Education Code Section 47605(m) and the applicable portions of Standards and Procedures for Audits of California K-12 LEAs as published in the California Code of Regulations. Aspire's Chief Financial Officer is responsible for overseeing the independent audit. Aspire shall transmit a copy of its annual independent financial audit report for the preceding fiscal year to the District or designated staff and any other entities (such as the State Board of Education, the California Department of Education, the County Office of Education, or any other agency as the State Board of Education may direct) as required by law and by December 15 of each year. Aspire will resolve audit exceptions and deficiencies, if any, in a timely fashion. All exceptions and deficiencies and their remedies and will be communicated to the District in a timely matter.

Any disputes regarding the resolution of audit exceptions and deficiencies will be referred to the dispute resolution process contained in this charter, or if applicable, referred to the Education Audit Appeal Panel (EAAP) appeal process as required by Education Code Section 41344.

Element J: Pupil Suspension and Expulsion Procedures

The procedures by which pupils can be suspended or expelled.

- California Education Code Section 47605(b) (5) (J)

The policies and procedures for suspension and expulsion will be periodically reviewed and the list of offenses for which students are subject to suspension and expulsion will be modified as necessary. See Appendix XIXa for the School's proposed suspension and expulsion policies and procedures. The School will notify the District of any expulsions. The School will account for suspended or expelled students in its average daily attendance accounting as provided by law. In accordance with Education Code §47605(d)(3), upon expulsion of any student, the School shall notify the superintendent of the school district of the pupil's last known address within 30 days, and shall, upon request, provide that school district with a copy of the cumulative record of the pupil, including a transcript of grades or report card and health information.

Element K: Employee Retirement System

The manner by which staff members of the charter schools will be covered by the State Teachers' Retirement System, the Public Employees' Retirement System, or federal social security.

- California Education Code Section 47605(b) (5) (K)

All employees of Aspire who qualify for membership in STRS or PERS shall be covered under the appropriate system. Employees will contribute at the rate established by STRS or PERS. The Payroll/Benefits Manager of Aspire will ensure that appropriate arrangements for the coverage have been made. Aspire will make all employer contributions as required. Aspire will also make contributions for workers' compensation insurance, unemployment insurance and any other payroll obligations of an employer.

Element L: Pupil School Attendance Alternatives

The public school attendance alternatives for pupils residing within the school district who choose not to attend charter schools...

- California Education Code Section 47605(b) (5) (L)

Aspire is a "school of choice" and recognizes that pupil attendance is voluntary and the Aspire Board of Directors shall not require any pupil to attend an Aspire school. Students who opt not to attend the School may attend other district schools in accordance with existing enrollment and transfer policies of their district or county of residence. The parent or guardian of each student enrolled in the charter school will be notified that their student shall have no right to admission in a particular school of any local educational agency (or program of any local educational agency) as a consequence of enrollment in the School, except to the extent that such a right is extended by the local educational agency.

Element M: Description of Employee Rights

A description of the rights of any employee of the school district upon leaving the employment of the school district to work in a charter school, and of any rights of return to the school district after employment at a charter school.

- California Education Code Section 47605(b) (5) (M)

The right to leave the District and take employment at the School, as well as the right to return to the District for School employees who were previously District employees, will be as specified in District policies, procedures or collective bargaining agreements addressing this issue with respect to charter schools operated as nonprofit public benefit corporations under Education Code §47604. The rights of employees to leave another LEA or another organization will be as specified in their previous LEA or organization.

Element N: Dispute Resolution Procedures

The procedures to be followed by the charter school and the entity granting the charter to resolve disputes relating to provisions of the charter.

- California Education Code Section 47605(b) (5) (N)

Aspire is committed to working with the District in a spirit of cooperation. The staff and Governing Board members of Aspire agree to attempt to resolve all disputes between the District and Aspire regarding this charter pursuant to the terms of this section. Both will refrain from public commentary regarding any disputes until the matter has progressed through the dispute resolution process.

Any controversy or claim arising out of or relating to the charter agreement between the District and Aspire, shall be subject to the following procedure until a resolution is reached. Once the District and Aspire have exhausted the procedures stated in (a) - (c) below, each may pursue a remedy as entitled to them by law. Notwithstanding the foregoing, if any such dispute concerns facts or circumstances that may be cause for revocation of the Charter, the District shall not be obligated by the terms of this section as a precondition to revocation.

- (a) The disputing party shall provide written notice of the dispute to the other party. Thereafter, Aspire's CEO or designee shall meet with the District's Superintendent or designee within thirty (30) days to attempt informal resolution of the dispute.
- (b) In the event this informal meeting fails to resolve the dispute, both Parties or their designees, within sixty (60) days counting from the initial informal meeting date, shall identify two governing board members from their respective boards who shall jointly meet with Aspire's CEO or designee and the District's Superintendent or designee and attempt to resolve the dispute.
- (c) If this joint meeting fails to resolve the dispute, the District and Aspire shall enter into non-binding mediation before a mutually agreed upon mediator, with the costs of the non-binding mediation to be split evenly between the Parties. The format of the mediation shall be developed jointly by the District and Aspire, and shall incorporate informal rules of evidence and procedure, unless both Parties agree otherwise. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the findings or recommendations of the mediator shall be non-binding, unless the governing boards of Aspire and the District jointly agree to bind themselves.

Exercise of any dispute mechanism authorized by this Agreement shall not, in and of itself, constitute a material violation of the charter or otherwise be grounds for revocation.

Element O: Exclusive Public School Employer Declaration

A declaration whether or not the charter school shall be deemed the exclusive public school employer of the employees of the charter school for the purposes of the Educational Employment Relations Act (Chapter 10.7 (commencing with Section 3540) of Division 4 of Title 4 of Title 1 of the Government Code).

- California Education Code Section 47605(b) (5) (0)

For the purposes of the Educational Employment Relations Act, Aspire is deemed the exclusive public school employer of the employees of the School.

Element P: Process for Charter School Closure

A description of the procedures to be used if the charter school closes. The procedures shall ensure a final audit of the school to determine the disposition of all assets and liabilities of the charter school, including plans for disposing of any net assets and for the maintenance and transfer of pupil records.

- California Education Code Section 47604(b) (5) (P)

In the event that the School closes and does not continue operating under this charter or a different charter, the following procedures, which are adapted from the procedures recommended by the California Department of Education ("CDE"), shall be utilized to ensure a final audit of the School to determine the disposition of all assets and liabilities of the School, including plans for disposing any net assets and for the maintenance and transfer of pupil records.

DOCUMENTATION OF CLOSURE ACTION

The decision to close the School for any reason will be documented by an official action of the Aspire Board of Directors. The action will identify the reason for the School's closure (i.e. whether the charter was revoked, not renewed or closed voluntarily) and the effective date of the closure, and an entity and person or persons responsible for closure-related activities.

NOTIFICATION TO THE CALIFORNIA DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION

Notification will be given to the Charter Schools Unit at the CDE and to the County Office of Education. The notification will include the following information:

- a. School name, charter number, and CDS code;
- b. Date of closure action;
- c. Effective date of the closure, if different; and
- d. Reason for the closure. (Note: If the charter is revoked pursuant to Education Code Section 47604.5 or revoked or not renewed pursuant to Education Code Section 47607, the notice should clearly state that the charter has been revoked or not renewed, as appropriate. If it is being closed for other reasons, the notice should specify the reason(s) and clarify that the charter school is being closed, but not revoked).

NOTIFICATION TO PARENTS AND STUDENTS

The Aspire Board of Directors will promptly notify parents and students of the School, the State Board of Education, the County Office of Education in which the schools are located, the Charter School's SELPA, the retirement systems in which the School's employees participate (e.g., Public Employees' Retirement System, State Teachers' Retirement System, and federal social security), and the California Department of Education of the closure as well as the effective date of the closure. This notice will also include the name(s) of and contact information for the person(s) to whom reasonable inquiries may be made regarding the closure; the pupils' school districts of residence; and the manner in which parents/guardians may obtain copies of pupil records, including specific information on completed courses and credits that meet graduation requirements.

The Board will ensure that the notification to the parents and students of the schools of the closure provides information to assist parents and students in locating suitable alternative programs. This notice will be provided promptly following the Board's decision to close the statewide charter.

The Board will also develop a list of pupils in each grade level and the classes they have completed, together with information on the pupils' districts of residence, which they will provide to the entity responsible for closure-related activities.

NOTIFICATION TO RECEIVING DISTRICTS

In the event that any students reside outside the District, the School will notify each school district that is responsible for providing education services so that the receiving district may assist in facilitating student transfers.

STUDENT AND SCHOOL RECORDS RETENTION AND TRANSFER

The School will facilitate the timely transfer of student records to each student's district of eligibility or school to which the student will transfer. All transfers of student records will be made in compliance with the Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act ("FERPA") 20 U.S.C. § 1232g. The School will ask the District to store original records of the School's students. All records of the School shall be transferred to the District upon School closure. The School and the District will assist parents in the transfer of their students to other appropriate schools. In the event that the School is unable to transfer student records for any reason, the School will maintain them in a safe and secure location and will provide authorized District employees with access to these records. The School will maintain all school records, including financial and attendance records, for a reasonable period after the School closure.

All state assessment results, special education records, and personnel records will be transferred to and maintained by the entity responsible for closure-related activities in accordance with applicable law.

FINANCIAL CLOSE-OUT

Aspire will have an independent audit completed within six months after the closure of the School. *This may coincide with the regular annual audit of Aspire. The purpose of the audit is to determine the net assets or net liabilities of the School.* The final audit will include an accounting of all the School's financial assets, including cash and accounts receivable and an inventory of property, equipment, and other items of material value, an accounting of the liabilities, including accounts payable and any reduction in apportionments as a result of audit findings or other investigations, loans, and unpaid staff compensation, and an assessment of the disposition of any restricted funds received by or due to the School. The cost of the audit will be considered a liability of the School.

In addition to this final audit, the School will also submit any required year-end financial reports to the CDE and the District in the form and time frame required, pursuant to Education Code section 47604.33. These reports will be submitted as soon as possible after the closure action, but no later than the required deadline for reporting for the fiscal year.

DISSOLUTION OF ASSETS

On closure of the School, all assets of the School, including but not limited to all leaseholds, personal property, intellectual property and all ADA apportionments and other revenues generated by students attending the School, remain the sole property of Aspire and upon the dissolution of the non-profit public benefit corporation shall be distributed in accordance with the Articles of Incorporation. The distribution shall include return of any grant funds and restricted categorical funds to their source in accordance with the terms of the grant or state and federal law, as appropriate, which may include submission of final expenditure reports for entitlement grants and the filing of any required Final Expenditure Reports and Final Performance Reports, as well as the return of any donated materials and property in accordance with any conditions established when the donation of such materials or property was accepted.

On closure, Aspire shall remain solely responsible for all liabilities arising from the operation of the School.

As the School is operated by a non-profit public benefit corporation, should the corporation dissolve, the Board will follow the procedures set forth in the California Corporations Code for the dissolution of a non-profit public benefit corporation and file all necessary filings with the appropriate state and federal agencies.

Aspire will utilize the School's reserve fund to undertake any expenses associated with the closure procedures identified above.

Charter-Related Issues Term of Charter Petition

A charter may be granted pursuant to Sections 47605... for a period not to exceed five years. A charter granted by a school district governing board...may be granted one or more subsequent renewals by that entity. Each renewal shall be for a period of five years. A material revision of the provisions of a charter petition may be made only with the approval of the authority that granted the charter. The authority that granted the charter may inspect or observe any part of the charter school at any time.

- California Education Code Section 47607(a)(1)

The School's renewed charter shall begin on July 1, 2013 and will expire on June 30, 2018. Any amendments to School's charter may be made by the mutual agreement of the governing board of Aspire and the District. Aspire may present a petition to materially amend the Charter at any time, and the District agrees to respond to such petitions pursuant to the process, criteria and timelines specified in the Charter Schools Act.

Interpreting the Charter

All terms of the Charter that can be interpreted as within the intent of the California Education Code shall be interpreted in such a manner.

The terms of this charter are severable. In the event that any of the provisions are determined to be unenforceable or invalid for any reason, the remainder of the charter shall remain in effect, unless mutually agreed otherwise by Aspire and the District. Aspire and the District agree to meet to discuss and resolve any issues or differences relating to invalidated provisions in a timely, good faith fashion.

Revoking the Charter

A charter may be revoked by the authority that granted the charter under this chapter if the authority finds that the charter school did any of the following: (1) Committed a material violation of any of the conditions, standards, or procedures set forth in the charter. (2) Failed to meet or pursue any of the pupil outcomes identified in the charter. (3) Failed to meet generally accepted accounting principles, or engaged in fiscal mismanagement. (4) Violated any provision of law.

Prior to revocation, the authority that granted the charter shall notify the charter public school of any violation of this section and give the school a reasonable opportunity to cure the violation, unless the authority determines, in writing, that the violation constitutes a severe and imminent threat to the health or safety of the pupils.

- California Education Code Section 47607(b)(1)-(4) and 47607(c)

The District may revoke the charter of this School, subject to a reasonable opportunity to cure, in accordance with Education Code Section 47607, any successor provisions to section 47607, or other statutory provisions, if enacted after the date of the charter, regarding the revocation of charters.

District Impact Statement

The governing board of a school district shall require that the petitioner or petitioners provide information regarding the proposed operation and potential effects of the school, including, but not limited to, the facilities to be utilized by the school, the manner in which administrative services of the school are to be provided, and potential civil liability effects, if any, upon the school and upon the school district. The petitioner or petitioners shall also be required to provide financial statements that include a proposed first-year operational budget, including start-up costs, and cashflow and financial projections for the first three years of operation.

- California Education Code Section 47605(g)

Facilities

The School intends to continue operating at its current location at 2520 33^{rd} Street, Sacramento, California.

Administrative Services

Aspire has an experienced administrative staff that handles a variety of "back office" services like payroll, accounting, and purchasing. Aspire will be responsible for all of its own personnel salary and benefit plans, provisions and costs. In the event that any administrative services are to be provided by the District, the specifics will be agreed to in a Memorandum of Understanding between Aspire and the District.

Potential Civil Liability Effects

The School shall be operated by Aspire Public Schools, a California non-profit public benefit corporation. This corporation is organized and operated exclusively for charitable purposes within the meaning of Section 501(c)(3) of the Internal Revenue Code and California Revenue and Taxation Code Section 23701(d).

Pursuant to Education Code Section 47604(c), an entity that grants a charter to a charter school operated by or as a non-profit public benefit corporation shall not be liable for the debts or obligations of the charter school or for claims arising from the performance of acts, errors or omissions by the School if the authority has complied with all oversight responsibilities required by law. The School shall work diligently to assist the District in meeting any and all oversight obligations under the law, including meetings, reporting, or other authorizer-requested protocol to ensure the District shall not be liable for the operation of the School.

The corporate bylaws of Aspire shall provide for indemnification of the Aspire's Board, officers, agents, and employees, and Aspire will purchase general liability insurance, Board Members and Officer's insurance, and fidelity bonding to secure against financial risks. Insurance coverage may be made by joint powers authority authorized to conduct business in the State of California and limits will set at commercially reasonable levels. A copy of Aspire's Evidence of Insurance is attached in Appendix XX. The District shall be named as an additional insured and Aspire will institute appropriate risk management practices as discussed herein, including screening of employees, establishing codes of conduct for students, and dispute resolution.

Financial Statements

Attached, in Appendix XXIa, please find the following documents for the School:

- 3-year budget and cash flow
- Budget assumptions

Aspire has been receiving funding pursuant to provisions of the California Education Code as it has opted to be direct-funded. Any funds due to the school that flow through the District shall be forwarded to Aspire in a timely fashion. During the term of this charter petition, Aspire and the District will negotiate in good faith to develop a Memorandum of Understanding that establishes the specific financial and service relationship between the two parties.

Aspire shall provide reports to the District as follows, and may provide additional fiscal reports as requested:

- 1. By July 1, a preliminary budget for the current fiscal year.
- 2. By September 15, a final unaudited report for the full prior year.
- 3. By December 15, an interim financial report for the current fiscal year reflecting changes through October 31.
- 4. By December 15, a copy of the School's annual, independent financial audit report for the preceding fiscal year.
- 5. By March 15, a second interim financial report for the current fiscal year reflecting changes through January 31.

APPENDIX

- I. School site data
- II. Sample School Calendar
- III. Sample Instructional Guidelines
- IV. List of individuals responsible for curriculum development
- V. Technology access for students
- VI. Map of English Language Development Standards to Aspire Instructional Guidelines
- VII. 504 Procedures and Enrollment Steps
- VIII. Board of Directors Biographies
 - IX. Articles of Incorporation, Bylaws, and Conflict of Interest Policy
 - X. Uniform Complaint Procedures and Community Complaint Form
 - XI. Discrimination and Harassment Policy
- XII. Educator Evaluation Tools
- XIII. School Safety Plan
- XIV. Examples of Outreach Activities
- XV. Student Interest Form
- XVI. Additional Explanation of Lottery Preference
- XVII. Student Registration Form
- XVIII. Sample Parent, Student, Teacher compact
 - XIX. Suspension & Expulsion Policies
 - XX. Evidence of Insurance
 - XXI. School financials and additional commentary